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Background information - PFnet 
 
The People First Network, or PFnet, is a rural connectivity project, which aims to 
promote and facilitate equitable and sustainable rural development and peace building 
by enabling better information sharing and knowledge building among and across 
communities forming the Solomon Islands. 
 
The project has established a rural communications network based on robust and 
sustainable HF radio email technology. The network permits remote communities to 
have access to Internet emails using a simple computer, short-wave radio, and solar 
power. The technology permits email with attachments, although the 2kbps maximum 
data rate imposes some restrictions, and the Internet can be searched and accessed 
via web-for-mail systems.  
 
The stations are run in partnership with rural communities with small fees levied for 
sending emails and other services. This is sufficient to meet the modest costs of ink, 
paper and an operator allowance. The attraction of HF email is that, once established, 
a station has no per-minute or call charges and the network’s total bandwidth 
requirement is minimal.  
 
PFnet currently has 17 stations, with another six being prepared for deployment (see 
map), and is now working with partners to develop applications of the network in 
many sectors. 
 
PFnet is a project of Rural Development Volunteers Association (RDVA), a not-for-
profit organisation established by the Department of Provincial Government and 
Constituency Development. It has received funding and technical support from the 
United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), UNOPS, New Zealand Aid, the 
governments of Britain, Japan and the Republic of China, the EU and AusAid. 
 
For more information, see www.peoplefirst.net.sb 
 

 
PFnet email station sites as of March 2005 
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Background information – Distance Learning Centres Project (DLCP) 
 
The DLCP is part of the E.U. and New Zealand funded Education Sector Investment 
and Reform Programme (ESIRP), being implemented by the Ministry of Education and 
Human Resource Development (MEHRD).  At the heart of the ESIRP is the recognition 
that following the years of ethnic tension, the education sector needs to decentralise 
and develop local and rural solutions. 
 
In 2002, PFnet and the University of the South Pacific (USP) Centre pioneered the use 
of ICT to improve distance education. Ten USP students in a rural village studied USP 
course modules under remote supervision and tutorship using the PFnet email system. 
These trials led to the recommendation to scale up to a national pilot under a coherent 
distance learning strategy.  
 
This recommendation has been included by the MEHRD in the ESIRP EU component as 
a two year pilot project, the Distance Learning Centres Project (DLCP). The DLCP, 
which started in December 2004, will establish rural community school-based distance 
learning centres in each province using PFnet’s expertise on sustainable rural 
networking and community development. With additional input from Solomon 
Telekom, the centres will have broadband Internet connections using VSAT technology 
and will effectively create a “Solomon Islands SchoolNet”. 
 
Although primarily focused on distance education, open learning and curriculum 
support, the centres will be run as multipurpose telecentres in partnership with their 
communities. Therefore, the impacts of the learning centres are not likely to be 
confined to the education sector. In the context of national development, the project 
will bring in a new and highly scaleable communications platform. It is expected that 
the VSAT product will be made available by Telekom to other customers, and as the 
new network grows, the more affordable it will become. 
 
The impacts will be in a wide context, through enabling service delivery, opening 
channels of communication, improving monitoring and collection of rural data, 
participatory governance and access to the emerging “Information Society”.  
 
The broadband connections will allow many more processes than the email-only PFnet 
stations. For instance “virtual classroom” activities such as live audio (and even video) 
lecturing, remote systems administration (i.e. the solar power supplies will be 
monitored from Honiara), direct access to remote databases, virtual private networks 
(VPNs) and even EFTPOS over TCP, which will allow the centres to be used as rural 
bank agencies (this will be discussed in more detail below).  
 
To illustrate this further, a good example what can be done over the Internet is the 
“Internet microscope”. Slides with samples are placed in the microscope in the village, 
and a doctor who is running the right software anywhere in the world can view (pan, 
zoom in, etc) the slide in real time. 
 
The project is also investigating suitcase-sized FM radio stations, costing USD 5,000 
or less, that could be operated from the centres. Specialist programs, including 
educational material, could be recorded by the experts, NGOs, etc. in Honiara or 
anywhere in the world and sent to the stations over the Internet for local 
broadcasting. Other radio programs can even be streamed live to the FM stations – for 
instance SIBC, BBC, etc on important occasions. 
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The sites for the centres, one in each province, are currently being selected through a 
participatory selection process, chaired by the MEHRD. To date, the following sites 
have been selected, the first of which is expected to be completed by October 2005. 
 
Makira:  St. Stephen’s Community College, Pamua 
Renbel: Henua Community High School, East Rennell 
Choiseul: Sasamungga Community High School 
Temotu: Kati Community High School, Graciosa Bay, Santa Cruz 
Western: Bekabeka Community High School, Gatokae 
The selection process is still ongoing for Malaita, Central, Isabel and Guadalcanal 
Provinces. 
 
Each centre will have six laptop computers, printers and scanners and will be fully 
solar powered.  
 
The project also has a content development component. The project will help 
providers to deliver formal distance education, in particular USP and UPNG. USP will 
be able to extent their USPnet services directly to the centres. The project will 
evaluate open learning networks and resources and develop ways of assisting people 
to use them, including through the development of an online library and portal 
website. The curriculum will be supported in close cooperation with the Curriculum 
Development Centre. 
 
Training will be a feature of the centres. Not only computing will be taught, but the 
centres will allow in-school teacher training, access for health workers to open health 
learning networks and so on. E-learning content will also be developed for specific 
partners. For instance in the context of this paper, financial literacy modules can be 
created online. 
 
The diagram on the next page illustrates the SchoolNet concept. More information can 
be found at www.peoplefirst.net.sb/dlcp.  
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Schematic of the Distance Learning Centres Project VSAT network. The first sites should  be online from September 2005.
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Applications of the ICT networks that are supporting the rural economy 
 
Rural communities, especially those that PFnet has connected over the last three and 
a half years, are not slow to realize the potential of ICT in business and commercial 
applications. They are quick to realize that improved communications may also enable 
better access to the financial aspects of their professional, private and business lives. 
 
Here is a little anecdotal evidence of how the rural communities see the issue, and 
how they are finding ways to overcome the limitations of existing infrastructure and 
lack of services.  
 
1: Three pillars of rural enterprise – communications, power and credit 
 
The picture below shows the email station building erected by Pirupiru Secodary 
School and their community in Ulawa. This was PFnet’s second station, and the 
project also included a 1.2kW power supply for the school. Without being prompted by 
PFnet and entirely following their own evaluation, they created the 3-room building 
consisting of not only space for the community email station, but also for a credit 
union. The remaining unit, they reasoned, would be an attractive space for a rent-
paying business, with it’s 24-hour power and communications. Unfortunately, the 
tension intervened and no credit union was available to fill the space up to date. 

 

 
PFnet Pirupiru, Ulawa: designed by the community as a rural business incubator 

 
2: Lack of access to rural financial services can be bad for the health 
 
Another story from Pirupiru illustrates one of the major problems faced by rural 
professionals, especially teachers. Whilst the email station was being set up, a canoe 
with 5 teachers went missing. They had set out across open sea to the provincial 
capital Kirakira in order to access their salaries from the bank. Luckily, they were 
washed up alive after nearly two weeks adrift. 
 
With the complete closure of rural bank agencies in the late 90’s, the predicament of 
facing dangerous and expensive journeys simply to access their earnings was a well 
known by teachers and other salaried workers all over the country. The need for rural 
bank agencies to access cash – and make payments – is one that is always expressed 
by villagers to the PFnet team, in the hope that the email system may allow this to 
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happen in some way.  
 
3: Account information, payment verification and security of email 
 
Another need of salaried workers in rural villages is to be able to check their account 
balances before setting out on the dangerous canoe journeys to access cash. 
Customers of the PFnet email stations have been frustrated because the banks, quite 
rightly, consider email an insecure medium. However, in a situation where there is no 
other solution, some creative thinking would not have been unwelcome. There are 
ways to encrypt email and it may have been possible to develop a limited system that 
allowed account balances to be given, with enough security to satisfy all parties. 
 
The same problem thwarted a seafood business was using the email network to take 
orders for high-value products like fresh crayfish. The system worked like this: 
customers would email orders and then make payments into the company’s Honiara 
bank (the more affluent Honiara market including hotels and embassies were 
targeted). The company wanted to be able to verify that payments had been made, 
but according to information reaching PFnet, the commercial bank was not able to 
agree. This may have been one of the factors contributing to the failure of that 
exercise.  
 
However, it is said that necessity is the mother of invention, and in other cases the 
email network was sufficient for practical purposes. 
 
For instance, a newly established company is buying seaweed from the communities 
who have participated in the EU-funded project that has successfully introduced this 
rural industry. They appoint agents who are based in the villages, and these are 
trained to use PFnet email stations using their own private email accounts. The 
primary function is administrative. The company headquarters is able to communicate 
securely to manage the buying and shipping. However, the parent company also has 
an interest in trading items such as OBMs and roofing iron. In one case, sale of an 
OBM in the community provided the initial cash for the agents, who then used it to 
buy seaweed. Orders and shipments are confirmed by email.  
 
Another company exports live tropical fish, buying from rural communities including 
from the village of Rarumana in Western Solomons. Before the arrival of the email 
facility there, each order and the associated payments had to be verified by fax from 
Gizo. This was expensive, in terms of canoe travel and the high cost of faxes. 
However, these days the orders are verified by email direct to the village resulting in 
considerable efficiencies. 
 
4: Market and business information access 
 
There are two examples of how the email system can help rural farmers improve their 
incomes by accessing reliable market information. CEMA is intending to publish 
regular tables of commodity prices and either mail them to the PFnet stations or to 
post them on a web site that can be accessed directly via PFnet. 
 
In another proposed activity, a regional farmer’s networking organization plans to 
share the data for garden produce in the main public markets, allowing farmers to 
decide where they can get the best prices.   
 
Since 1999, the Ministry of Commerce has been operating an Online Business 
Information Service, where entrepreneurs and SMEs can request searches for market 
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and business information, including advertising for buyers, locating suppliers, process 
information and offers of joint venture partnerships. The rural networking allows 
villagers to access this archive of useful information, with the added benefit of having 
skilled intermediaries who can help them interpret their needs. 
 
5: ICT for business and financial education  
 
With all the improved access and communications, there is an accompanying need to 
build capacities so that rural entrepreneurs can make the most of new opportunities 
without running into unforeseen regulatory requirements and environmental 
limitations. In this respect the technology can also be the teacher.  
 
Firstly, the improved communications can allow them to access trusted sources of 
advice. There will always a need for human intermediaries in this respect. One simple 
example is the system now in place for rural people to contact the Public Solicitor’s 
Office for legal advice. The technology only entails email communication, but it 
required the willingness of the parties to work together using simple agreed 
procedures to make it reliable and consistent. For instance, enquiries receive some 
filtering by the email station operators, who can explain how enquiries should be 
framed and help make sure there are no “spurious” communications or imprecise 
language. Email station operators are due for a training workshop in Honiara, where 
the PSO will be invited to train them in this function. It must be said that the service 
would never have come about without the willingness of the PSO to engage with rural 
people in this way.   
 
Secondly, rural capacities and awareness can be built through distance education. The 
Distance Learning Centres Project will not only be targeting formal education but will 
also help partners in various other sectors to develop and deliver e-learning content 
for diverse purposes. One example of this is in improving financial literacy (discussed 
further below). 
  
The potential of ICT in rural finance 
 
In over three years of sustainable rural networking, PFnet has acquired a great deal of 
experience and insight into the information and communications needs of rural 
communities, and how the ICT technology can help them. It should be noted, 
however, that although ICT is an enabling technology, but it is not a magic bullet; for 
rural micro enterprise to flourish, other things need to be present, such as sustainable 
power supplies and sources of credit. Also, and importantly, ICT works best for 
development through partnerships at all levels. It is a connecting technology, and 
thus communities, development agencies, governments, the private sector and CSOs 
need to work together to make the most of it. This wisdom can be seen in the 
illustrations above – in both the successes and the failures. 
 
We can now look more closely at some of the ways ICT can help with rural finance 
(and economic activity more generally), drawing directly from the experience of PFnet 
and DLCP.  
 
ICT can be useful for the following: 
 

• Basic communications concerning finance including technical advice  
• Access to business and market information 
• Payment systems and payment verification 
• Administration 
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• Rural cash banking 
• Education and awareness 

 
The role of email in supporting rural finance 
 
This section discusses how the PFnet email network – and email generally - could be 
leveraged in support of rural finance. 
 
Basic communications 
 
We now have 17 rural centres where PFnet has provided email access, and the 
network is set to expand. The email is in most of these cases the only direct means of 
communication with banks, for instance. There are no fax machines or telephones. We 
have seen that people need to check their balances and verify that payments have 
been received. Therefore, there is surely a need to look critically at how this 
technology can be used – perhaps in conjunction with human processes that add more 
security in ways that are culturally appropriate.  
 
Email is not 100% secure, but there is no reason why it cannot be used for 
correspondence as long as personal account information and security information is 
omitted. There is always a small chance of fraud regardless of what type of 
communication is used.  
 
Also, in countries like the Solomons it is quite common for people to share Internet 
use, due to either lack of skills or the high cost of owning one’s own account and 
equipment. This is one reason why statistics on Internet access in developing 
countries are often inaccurate and underestimate the number of people who actually 
use this medium. However, sharing an access facility or email account introduces 
more insecurity and lack of confidentiality. 
 
However, there are solutions to these problems. Security can be very much enhanced 
using encryption. People could be entrusted with passwords in the same way as they 
are given personal identification numbers, and appropriate procedures agreed 
between rural access stations and the financial institutions. It is really up to the banks 
to decide if they can be more flexible to adapt to the particular situation faced in rural 
Solomon Islands. 
 
Despite the problem with email security, the technology is introducing great 
efficiencies for rural traders. In one survey recently made by PFnet in Sasamungga, it 
was estimated that the annual trade from seven stores alone amounted to over half a 
million dollars. The traders can now use email to make orders and payments – using 
their wantoks who are based in town as their agents. The money saved from having 
to make expensive canoe journeys remains in the village. 
 
Access to advice 
 
Email can also be used to obtain advice. The example described above is for legal 
advice; a service made available by the Public Solicitor. Other advisory centres should 
be strengthened to allow them to respond in a consistent and reliable fashion to email 
enquiries.  All that is needed is the introduction of appropriate procedures to control 
how the responses are made and who the enquiries are referred to. Training in basic 
“customer relations management” can be given as part of this capacity building for 
financial institutions. 
 



10 

Access to information 
 
Accessing information directly is a little more difficult when using email compared to 
browsing the web when full Internet connection is available. Many people are limited 
to email for reasons of cost or technical limitation (such as the PFnet HF radio email 
system). However, it is certainly possible through applications such as web-for-mail 
servers. These return web pages by email if a requesting email is sent to them with 
the web page address. PFnet trains it’s operators to use such systems, which can also 
be used to search the Internet. One server called TEK, developed by Massachusetts 
Institute of Technology, has been tailored to work with PFnet’s email client (program) 
Wavemail. 
 
In this way, people who have access to email in rural areas would be able to access 
useful financial information posted on web sites by financial institutions. These 
organisations should be encouraged to do so, with capacity building by development 
partners if need be.   
 
Email can also be used to access financial databases directly if the databases are 
connected to suitably constructed web pages published on the Internet.   
  
Administration and monitoring 
 
Email can be used as a tool to remotely administer and monitor financial activities 
elsewhere. Again, there are some limitations imposed by email security 
considerations, and human intermediaries are often needed. But it allows close control 
and monitoring to take place. 
 
As an example, PFnet email stations send daily reports to the headquarters containing 
information on the usage patterns and revenues collected. The reports are created 
using a Microsoft Access database front-end (a form) which automatically outputs a 
small text file that is then emailed to the PFnet webmaster, who imports it into the 
main database. This process takes less than a minute per site, and yet allows any 
amount of data to be collected accurately from these remote locations. 
 
Communications and monitoring using email would help, for instance, a successful 
credit union or micro-finance operation to expand to other locations, whilst retaining 
centralized control of records and management. 
 
The role of Internet in supporting rural finance 
 
In this section we look at the potential for leveraging Internet applications in support 
of rural finance. This should be seen in the light of improving rural Internet access, for 
instance through the Distance Learning Centres Project and Solomon Telekom’s 
Community Blong Iumi project. These two initiatives alone could make public-access 
Internet available to communities in 25 rural locations. In doing so, a highly scaleable 
new rural communications platform (VSAT) will be made available for commercial 
expansion.  
 
Rural Banking 
 
The most exciting potential for the distance learning centres (DLCs), which will be run 
as multipurpose community telecentres, is in hosting rural bank agencies. 
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This is made possible through Electronic Transactions at Point of Sale (EFTPOS). 
EFTPOS terminals are very well known, in fact the Solomons already has more than 
51 locations (stores, resorts, hotels, etc) who use EFTPOS and it is expanding rapidly.  
Customers use debit cards to make payments against their account, or to withdraw 
cash. It is also possible to make credits (deposits). Many Solomon Islanders now hold 
debit cards as well as cards for use in ATMs. 
 
As has been mentioned above, no matter how good the technology, ICT only really 
works sustainable for development when harnessed within partnerships. The partners 
need the will to use the ICT. It is therefore highly commendable that the ANZ Banking 
Corporation has launched their “Banking the Unbanked” program. 
 
The background of this development is in a partnership between ANZ Bank and the 
Pacific Sustainable Livelihood Programme (PSLP) of the UNDP, through their Fiji 
offices. The motive is to create better financial services coupled with 
financial/economic empowerment of people. This has proven to be a powerful 
contributing factor for creating and sustaining economic activities - leading to poverty 
reduction and the achievement of the MDGs.  
 
This partnership has resulted in the launching of the mobile rural banking service in 
Fiji which started in Oct 2004. In PNG a strategy for extending banking services to 
remote and rural communities through partnering with oil/gas/mining/plantation 
companies is being finalised. 
   
ANZ's role is to advice on banking technologies and solutions and UNDP's role is to 
develop the financial/economic empowerment strategy.  
 
The Distance Learning Centres Project will provide a breakthrough for rural people. 
The problem has been that EFTPOS terminals usually depend on telephony. Typically, 
a dedicated telephone line is connected to the small terminal and connections are 
made with the bank over this. However, most rural areas have no access to 
telephones, and may not do so for considerable time.  
 
However, the technology exists for EFTPOS to be operated over TCP (i.e. over the 
Internet) using broadband connections. The VSAT network to be used by the DLCP is 
ideal. It is also cheaper than the traditional telephone connection, which runs up a call 
charge each time a transaction is made – quite significant in the provinces. EFTPOS 
over TCP does not result in call charges – but of course there are costs associated 
with the broadband connection.  
 
In order to convert EFTPOS to work over the Internet, a device known as an EFT to IP 
(or a “dial to IP”) converter is required. A Brisbane-based manufacturer of such 
devices and with the associated expertise has been located and a dialogue has been 
started between the ANZ Banking the Unbanked project and the DLCP with the view to 
piloting rural bank agencies in the distance learning centres using EFTPOS over TCP. 
 
It is envisioned that the centres would provide a room for the agency and the Internet 
connection and solar power. ANZ bank customers could then withdraw cash and make 
deposits, with the technology making real time authorization. The cash would be 
(presumably) handled manually by an agent appointed and managed by the bank 
(enjoying secure communication also via the Internet). Much of these arrangements 
and the implications for the bank – particularly the systems and procedures and 
capacities that would be needed - has yet to be fully evaluated or approved, but the 
feasibility seems clear. 
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For the technically minded, the IP converter works by answering the “call” from the 
EFTPOS terminal (which expects a telephone line) and establishing a connection. It 
then extracts the transaction “payload” and frames it into IP and passes it to the IP 
network via an Ethernet port. The transaction messages then travel over the satellite 
link to the bank (over the Internet). Assuming the bank has an IP host, the 
transactions are processed and the responses are delivered back to the EFTPOS 
terminal on the reverse path. 
 
If the bank does not have an IP host, the company (or others) can supply a gateway 
to convert the IP into whatever protocol the bank needs (i.e. if the bank does not 
have their systems set up to accept EFTPOS via Internet, an intermediary service can 
be established to convert the signals into a format that the bank can accept).  
 
ATM equipment can also be converted for use over a broadband connection. A 
schematic is given to illustrate what is possible. Obviously there are also human and 
administrative issues to be dealt with. 
 

 
 
Financial Literacy  
 
As described above, the partnership between UNDP and ANZ also aims to build the 
capacity of rural people to access financial services through a financial literacy 
program.  
 
On the UNDP side, the PSLP is working with NGOs to develop a generic financial 
literacy module appropriate to the Solomons. This can then be packaged and delivered 
in various ways to suit the modus operandi of the various groups. For instance, SICHE 
might develop the module as formal distance education. The Rural Development 
Volunteers Association (RDVA) might use various methods including workshops and  
awareness programs. Educational radio programs can be made. 
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The DLCP will package the module so that it can delivered via the Internet and on CD. 
This may be in the form of websites or other means. The centre supervisors will be 
trained to support learners and a means of certification will be agreed.   
 
The financial learning module will probably be a formally certifiable course, so that 
people who have completed the course will have a recognized qualification that will be 
helpful – or even necessary – when applying for financial services. 
 
As has been described, FM radio is an affordable and proven means of extending 
information beyond fixed access points. Radio programs featuring financial literacy 
could be rebroadcast over FM stations in this way, so reaching a far greater 
population. 
 
Communications, Administration and Monitoring and access to information  
 
All of the roles that email can play are also applicable to Internet applications, but of 
course the scope is far greater. For instance, administrators can access databases and 
other networks directly, by setting up a VPN. Financial information is instantly 
available in the form of web sites. Solomon Island-based institutions should be aware 
of this and provide information and supporting resources for their services on their 
web sites.  
 
Having full Internet also provides more power in communications. Email lists (groups) 
can be created to support people in various ways – for instance a financial literacy list 
might be useful to people, who can ask questions of their peers as well as the experts. 
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Internet banking 
 
Internet banking, where one can log on and view one’s account, view statements and 
make instant payments is just as viable in Solomon Islands as elsewhere. Technology 
cannot be the hurdle, but there may be other considerations for the commercial banks 
before they introduce this service. However, when they do so, rural people will be able 
to manage their accounts directly over the Internet in the same way as most people in 
developed countries. 
 
Risks 
 
We have mentioned that email is not a fully secure email. When people begin to 
access the Internet, there are also other dangers of people succumbing to fraudulent 
activity. It is not in the scope of this paper to discuss these in detail, but any move 
towards using technology for financial services should include a thorough evaluation of 
these risks and introduce an appropriate strategy. 
 
 
For more information, contact: 
 
David Leeming, Technical Advisor PFnet and Manager DLCP 
Tel: 76396 / 26358 
leeming@pipolfastaem.gov.sb 
 
Randall Biliki, PFnet Manager 
Tel: 26358 
pfnet@pipolfastaem.gov.sb 
 
Alan Agassi, Chairman, RDVA 
Tel: 26358 
rdva@pipolfastaem.gov.sb 


